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	Date:
	23 March 2011

	
	Doc Ref:
	SU4043

	The Hon Kristina Keneally 

	Premier

	Level 40 Governor Macquarie Tower

	1 Farrer Place

	SYDNEY NSW 2000

	


Dear Premier Keneally,

Re:
Mowbray Road Precinct & Batten Reserve, Lane Cove 

Lane Cove Bushfire Accessibility Report

Council needs to bring to your attention a potentially perilous situation that is evolving in Batten Reserve and the adjoining residential precinct bounded by Mowbray Road, Centennial Avenue, Willandra Street and the Reserve, Lane Cove.

A recent rezoning of the adjoining residential area from low density residential to high density residential was undertaken by the NSW Department of Planning contrary to the objections of Lane Cove Council and the local community. The higher density rezoning has already resulted in significant development activity occurring in the rezoned area adjoining the bushland. The rezoning could result in up to 2500 additional dwellings being constructed in an existing bushfire prone area that has limited ingress and egress for residents.
As each of the proposed developments that have been lodged with Council to date have commercial values exceeding $10 million, they have been referred to the Joint Regional Planning Panel (JRPP) for consideration. 
As part of this process, the Rural Fire Service raised concerns regarding the lack of any analysis of the impacts of the bushfire prone area, particularly in the event of a bushfire emergency.
As the NSW Department of Planning had not undertaken any planning studies when initially rezoning the area, they eventually agreed to Council’s request to fund a traffic study relating to bushfire emergency evacuation (Council had requested a comprehensive traffic study).
This study has now been undertaken by a consultant, Urbanhorizon Pty Ltd. A copy of this study is attached for your reference.

Lane Cove Council has serious concerns regarding the proposed outcomes of this study. It lacks any meaningful traffic analysis, and actually concludes with a recommendation that Council should undertake the comprehensive traffic study that it didn’t.
The report states a potential for 1200-1500 potential dwellings in the rezoned area (based only on the Department based growth data). However, based on Council’s data, the potential dwelling size could be up to 2500 apartments. 

This would create significantly more traffic than that identified in the Urbanhorizon report. Without any justification, the Urbanhorizon report states the additional 4800-6000 trips per day is “not considered a threat to RFS access and operation during a fire event”. However, the report goes on to state that “the increased volume of traffic and parking in the precinct may increase delays in the event of an evacuation.”  The two statements contradict each other, both without any factual quantification of the problem. There is no discussion of the significant traffic movements that occur on both Mowbray Road and Centennial Avenue (Regional Roads). There is no discussion about the gradients or narrowness of Girraween Road, Kullah Parade, Mindarie Street or Willandra Street. There is no discussion about how Elizabeth Parade would be used in the event of a bushfire. In fact, there is little discussion about any of the major traffic issues that would occur in the event of a bushfire emergency evacuation of the Mowbray Road Precinct.
The report goes on to say, “Any supplementary traffic investigation will need to be undertaken in a manner that does not delay development application assessment and approval in the precinct.”
This comment is an insult to Council, the Lane Cove community and the JRPP process.
Further to this, the study proposes a number of outcomes (p13/22) that would have significant ramifications for Batten Reserve. The outcomes proposed are:

1. Removing lower limbs of trees abutting the southern side of Gordon Crescent and Kullah Parade up to a height of 4 metres above the ground.

2. Reducing the tree canopy cover in Batten Reserve to between 15 and 30%.

3. Mowing the understorey of Batten Reserve along the southern side of Gordon Crescent and Kullah Parade.
The second outcome, reducing the tree canopy in Batten Reserve by up to 85% would result in the complete annihilation of the bushland and the habitat of endangered species, such as the Grey Headed Flying Fox and other fauna such as the Powerful Owl. It would also decimate an identified Sydney Turpentine-Ironbark Forest and a Littoral Rainforest.
Lane Cove Council has worked cooperatively with NSW government agencies to ensure it plays its part in meeting the targets laid out in the Metrostrategy. What Council can’t abide is the upzoning in the Mowbray Road precinct with all the traffic and safety issues this presents. 
For this reason Council has resolved to seek an urgent downzoning of the area concerned and implores you to do all in your power to ensure that occurs. 

I would appreciate the opportunity to discuss this very important matter in more detail with either yourself or your staff. I can be reached during business hours on 9911-3540.

Yours sincerely
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PETER BROWN

GENERAL MANAGER

	
	



